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AN INTERVIEW WITH MARTHA ZAKRZEWSKI
KANSAS MASTER TEACHER-1988

KATY HOFFMAN
AND
JONITA WINDHOLZ

IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE
MASTER OF SCIENCE DEGREE IN EDUCATIONAL ADMINISTRATION
FORT HAYS STATE UNIVERSITY
SUMMER, 1992

CHAPTER II
INTERVIEW WITH MARTHA ZAKRZEWSKI
KATY:

Good afternoon.

We have met here today to visit

with Mrs. Martha Zakrzewski who was given the
honor of being Kansas Master Teacher for 1988.
Mrs. Zakrzewski is currently a fifth grade teacher
at Wilson Elementary School in Hays, Kansas.

Our

purpose here today is to interview Martha and gain
some of her insights on her background, her
teaching skills, and her general opinion and ideas
on education today.
and begin.

So, Martha, let's go ahead

Let's start with having you tell us a

little bit about your background, your family, and
some personal things about your history that might
help us understand you better.
MARTHA:

First of all, I'm not a native Kansan; I'm a

transplanted city slicker.

I grew up in Detroit,

Michigan, and went to public schools in Detroit.
My parents were immigrants from Croatia, and I
think most people now know where Croatia is so I
don't have to explain that anymore.

Probably one

of the unique things about my growing up years is
the fact that I didn't speak English until I was
about four years old.

My family felt it was real
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important to speak Croatian, so about a year
before I started kindergarten, I learned English.
As I said, I went to public schools, and I went to
the real Wayne state University in Detroit,
Michigan.

While I was at Wayne State, I was an

English major, and by the time I became a junior,
I decided I really needed to be able to do
something with that English major, so I decided
education might be the area for me.

I had an

opportunity to be a high school teacher but
decided I really was interested in teaching
reading, so opted for the elementary block.

Part

of the student teaching experience at that
university was that you had to teach in a suburban
area as well as in inner-city schooling--two
different grade levels.

So, I had quite a taste

of what life was like in both areas, and needless
to say, we had some real interesting experiences.
My husband is a paleontologist, so we moved from
the Detroit area out west, in part so he could
finish a year of a post doctorate and be close to
the field, rather than having to leave the east
every summer for three or four months to come out
here in Kansas or in Idaho.

l have two children.
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our son is, I believe a senior now at Fort Hays
State University; you just don't ask anymore.

He

started off as an engineer but has decided that he
really prefers psychology so we're going to have
one of those in the family.
sophomore at Kansas State.

Our daughter is a
As you said, I do

teach here at Wilson Elementary, and I've been
here for a number of years.
KATY:

You alluded a little bit to your early teaching
experiences--inner city, urban areas, and suburban
areas--tell us a little bit about your early
experiences.

MARTHA:

OK.

I think I was a little bit luckier than

other people; I did have my student teaching in
the suburban area first, so I had a little bit of
experience before going in to the urban area.

The

urban schools, even though having grown up in
Detroit and having gone to school in Detroit 1213 years of education, it still comes as a shock
to go to an urban area and really see on a dayby-day basis what these children come from and
what they have to survive in order to even get
there in the morning to school.
eye-opening experience for me.

So, it was an
I worked with an
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eighth grade teacher for about three weeks, and he
was promoted to a principalship, and so then I had
the opportunity to work with a fifth grade
teacher.

So, I saw some real different styles as

far as room arrangement and discipline.

As I

said, there were 35 children in this class, and
I'd say 99\ of them came from what we today call
dysfunctional families.

Back then, it was just a

state of existence in inner-city Detroit, but I
think we're seeing more and more of that move out
and spread across the country.
KATY:

Was there any one person or any particular idea
that brought you to the field of education?

MARTHA:

I think I've always enjoyed school; I always

liked playing school.

Graduating from high school

I had these great visions of going to a
university, and I really wanted to be a
pharmacist.

The high school I went to was I think

pretty progressive; the teachers there really
encouraged the females to do well in math and
science, and so you trot off to the university
thinking that the mind set would be the same.

It

was quite a shock when you go into a biology class
and the professor can't believe that a girl
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actually could get an A on this test, and rather
than being complimented on it, oftentimes you were
put down that maybe you cheated or you did
something that was underhanded.

The same type of

things would happen in mathematics classes as
well.

So after about a year, it dawned on me that

maybe the people in the humanities were maybe a
little bit more humane toward females, and I
always enjoyed English, so I did make the shift.
People have asked me today if you had the
opportunity, the druthers, would you be a teacher
or would you go into science as a researcher or a
pharmacist, and quite honestly, the answer varies
from day to day.

There are some days that I'd say

I'd never change the job that I have; other days
or at the end of a week that's been particularly
bad, I just feel like let me have another shot at
this and never again will 1 put myself in this
position.
answer.

So, it's a difficult question to
This summer when we taught a class, we

had 31 teachers in there, and 29 were experienced
teachers, two were just brand new, and so we did
ask them that same question.

The consensus of

opinion was that they knew it depended on the day.
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KATY:

It seems like every time you work with people
you have the fluctuations of up and down.

MARTHA:

That's right.

JONITA:

You've had lots of experience even in

different environments and things.

How has

teaching in education changed from when you
started to now?
MARTHA:

I did take a little break.

About eight years

I stayed home to raise two children, so it was a
real rude awakening, probably about the second
week of school after I had taken my little
sabbatical.

I had taught for four years and then

stayed home for eight, and 1 learned very quickly
that earlier in my teaching career I could ask,
"Would you like to do this," and the children
would automatically say, "Oh, yes."

About the

second week of school teaching second graders, I
said, "How would you like to," and I can't
remember exactly what we were doing, and I was
really shocked to hear, "No, we're not going to do
that.

No, we don't want to do that."

So, I

learned very quickly to adjust teaching styles
from not directly asking them if they want to do
this or not, but sort of build up an anticipation
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that, "Oh, please let us do this.''
changed in that regard.

So, it has

I think I've seen a big

difference in student attitude, even maybe with
what society thinks children are like in the last
25 or 26 years.

I oftentimes feel sorry for the

children; they're not really kids anymore.
They're almost put in the position that they
should be acting like 21-year-olds instead of 11year-olds, and that sort of breaks my heart when I
see that happen.

The family situation has changed

dramatically--drastically, and we rarely see that
every single day in the classroom.

One year, we

had a particularly difficult class--we are in a
teaming situation and we have three sections of
fifth grade--and we sat down and we started
discussing what made this one class so difficult,
you know they are heterogeneously grouped and
randomly selected.

Well, there were 20 children

in the class, and of the 20, only 5 came from
families that we would say were traditional
families.

The other children came from

dysfunctional families, and that was where our
problem lay.

It wasn't because of lack of

ability; it was because of all this baggage the
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children were bringing to school with them.

It

just interfered with the learning that should have
been taking place.

So, the three of us sat down

and came up with some alternative strategies and
different ways we thought we could approach the
problem.

We thought, as a whole, our year ended

successfully for that class.

I think it could

have been even more successful if somehow we could
have rearranged so the 14 or 15 that had so many
problems could have been with other children that
had more stability and children they could maybe
see as better role models or children they could
hang on to for stability.

When you're looking at

another child right next to you who has problems
as great as yours, if not greater, you don't have
the atmosphere where you can really help one another,
JONITA:

Do you see this as continuing?

MARTHA:

From what I read in the paper, yes, I guess it

is.

Many years ago, we were in Idaho for a year,

and we were at a social gathering with all these
anthropologists, archaeologists, and
paleontologists who study all these dead things
and people who don't or animals that no longer
exist.

However, there was a spouse there who was
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a social worker, so we sort of found each other
and spent the evening talking.

This gentleman was

a social worker on the Bannock-Shoshone Indian
Reservation, and so having come from Detroit, I
really didn't know much about what went on in the
reservations.

He talked for about two or three

hours that evening talking about how displacement
of these Indians had really been the underlying
root of all their problems.

They had no place in

their society; they were no longer allowed to be
plains Indians, to wander on the plains.

Kales

did not have a specific role in society until they
reached about their forty-fifth year.

The oldest

female was the dominant, and everybody else sort
of fell wherever.

If they managed to reach that

age where they had a role in society, then they
survived, but many of them didn't survive.
Listening to that man talk that evening, I was
just astounded because I didn't know lifestyles
could be that way and people could be so detached
from one another.

Well, that was about 25 years

ago, and I'm seeing that happen with our children.
What is their role in the family?
father's role?

Mother's role?

What is

Where does this
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all come together?

I think as a nation as a whole

we really do need to do a better PR job when

convincing people that family is very important,
and we have a really important relationship that
we have to build and maintain and develop as the
years go on.

In the long run, this will determine

how well you will function in society.
Along those same lines, what are some things you

KATY:

see as the school's responsibility in those areas?
MARTHA:
KATY:

In helping?
Yes.

MARTHA:

We've been asked to do so many things.

Maybe

we need to be the grass root movement to start
this trend where family is so very important.
like to see more parent involvement.

I'd

I know some

schools are already doing this; we are to some
extent.

It's extremely difficult for parents

where both parents have to work to have the time
to come during the school day.

But I'd like to

see more involvement in the evenings with parents
even if it takes several hours of my time to do
some parent training--these are things that you
can help your child with academically; these are
some of the things you should look for in your

15

child socially--and maybe give them some
guidelines.

It really is heartbreaking when a

parent comes in and it's October, and they're
about in tears saying that they have no control
over their 11-year-old or 10-year-old; they have
no rapport established.

Having gone through the

teenage years already, I almost feel like saying
if you don't have this now, wait until they are 13
or 14 and think that they have all the answers;
the rapport won't be there at all.

So, I think

maybe we need to take on some more
responsibilities in educating parents.

I don't

think the parents will really be receptive until
it hits home some way with them, or, quite
possibly, that society might start putting more
pressure on people saying if you want this
responsibility of being a parent then there are
certain things that are expected of you.

I think

my husband hears this lecture quite often, and at
the end of a bad week, I go into my tirade about
people who shouldn't have children and maybe
should only be issued licenses to have cats--no
kittens, but a cat--because a cat is smart enough
to realize if it's being mistreated or abused it
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will leave, and it won't come back.

And then,

those abusers who lose their cat would have to
have a bumper sticker right next to their license
plate saying, "lost cat license," and maybe
somehow society can put enough pressure on people
so that they don't destroy this wonderful resource
that our children can need.

Last summer, I sat in

a session, and it really was very sobering.

I

don't know how many people realize that statistics
now say that three out of four women sometime
during their lifetime will be a victim of a
violent crime--armed robbery, sexual abuse,
assault, battery.

You know that's an incredible

number--75\ of our population.

Now true, some of

these unfortunate people will be the victims more
than once.

Then when they talk about young men

between the ages of 15 and 19 and the increasing
suicide rate, that is telling us very definitely
there is something wrong.
need to look.

We need to stop; we

And then when other nations start

saying that America doesn't really have a valuable
education system and when they're starting to plan
for 20 years down the road when the economic
community is looking to see what we're heading
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toward and what we're going to become and they
start dismissing the United States as not being an
important nation, I really do worry.

We need to

take some time right now and start addressing

those issues.
KATY:

This is a question that all interviewers ask all
educators, so we're going to give it to you today.
Tell us a little bit about your philosophy of
education.

MARTHA:

That's always a hard question.

I think the

first time I had to answer that was to get into
the school of education, and we were limited to 25
words or less.

As you can tell, that's pretty

difficult for me to do.

I think over the years

there are several things that I would call my
philosophy.

Number one, you have to be

enthusiastic about what you're doing.

If you

don't like what you're teaching, you shouldn't be
there.

Labels--people always talk about labels,

and I think that to be a successful teacher, to
have a really good philosophy, is that you label
every child gifted.

When they come into your

room, they are gifted.

They may not be

academically gifted, but if you looked at those
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children who have some learning problems, they are
gifted in some area, and you play up on that area.
You have to be enthusiastic, as I said; you have
to like what you're teaching.

But you have to be

flexible, you have to be willing to change, you
have to be willing to commit a lot of time to
really enhancing the material that you have at
hand.

I think you have to be a lifelong learner,

constantly reading, going to school.

It's sort of

embarrassing when you survey a room of teachers
and ask them how many have read a book lately or a
journal or a magazine, and if you leave out the
people who are going to school because all of us
going to school knows you are constantly reading,
if you leave them out, it's sort of embarrassing
that many teachers don't read.

So, you really do

have to practice what you preach.

I think you

really do have to get along with your co-workers.
Now I think lots of times I make some pretty
scandalous remarks about people, but I've
discovered it's better to be able to laugh about
things than cry about them in the long run.

You

really do need to work to have a positive
community in your building, and you really have to
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help in all regards.

Although my principal has

warned me that he doesn't like seeing me angry,
and if I do get angry, he'd like to leave the
building.

So, I don't get angry very often.

But

I think enthusiasm, a lot of commitment for what
you're doing and to what you're doing, and really
looking for the best in every child is what my
philosophy is.
JONITA:

How has teacher training changed?

MARTHA:

I think it's sort of been on a pendulum; I can

see it go back and forth.

When I went through

teacher training, you did have to have a major in
liberal arts, and the whole time you were in the
school of education you still had to take courses
in the liberal arts.

Then it seems like we went

through a period of time where in teacher training,
basically as a freshman, you could declare an
education major.

You did take some general ed

courses, but as far as really having a strong
area, that sort of was put on the back burner, and
I think in many instances you were almost able to
pick your own curriculum.

You picked what you

liked, and if there were areas that you didn't
feel a strength in or an interest in, those were
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areas you really weren't at all concerned about
even taking a course in.

I see the pendulum

shifting back to the liberal arts areas again
because I think people have realized all of us do
need a very strong foundation in the liberal arts.
I see there's a real strong movement to a fiveyear program--four years in liberal arts and then
a one year almost internship/apprenticeship in the
public schools where you are working with
teachers, and I really do like that.

Thinking

back to my first two or three years in the
classroom, there was so much I didn't know, and
you go out and you really think you have all the
answers and you rapidly discover that you don't.
I think the programs we have today where there are
mentor teachers for newcomers to work with are
excellent.

I would have really given my right arm

to have had someone that could have helped me
during those first two or three years.

Once in

awhile, someone would offer a tidbit of advice,
but it wasn't a consistent type of effort.

So

true, you learn by your mistakes, and I suppose
the children survived my mistakes, but I could
have been even better if I had had help in the
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classroom, and I see that help starting to come.
I think a strong liberal arts background is a
necessity.
JONITA:

Tell us about, and you've alluded to this a

little bit earlier, your teaching style and when
you first started and how this perhaps changed to
your current style.

MARTHA:

One of the things I didn't mention in my

philosophy, that sort of falls into style, too, is
laughter.

I think we've always laughed in my

classroom; sometimes I'm laughing by myself, but
we do laugh.
reliever.

I think that's a great tension

So that really hasn't changed.

my approaches have changed.

I think

I read about some of

these people who have made quite an impact in
education because of these books they've written
and about teaching styles and the like, and I keep
saying to myself, "My goodness, why didn't I write
this down.

I did this about ten years ago and

found out that it worked."

I think those of us

who have tried a variety of things realize, "Hey,
we have these ideas but somebody else put it down
on paper."
earlier.

I believe I mentioned anticipatory set
I think you have to have sort of a bait
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out there to really get children hooked on
education, and I think I've, over the years,
developed more of these enhancers in the
classroom.

I've done a variety of things.

I've

done grouping, I've done individualized
instruction, but I think the greatest change is
probably with cooperative learning.

And that's an

area that we've really worked on the last four or
five years, and I've really seen quite a change in
the classroom--in children's attitudes and in
myself.

Now, at first it was sort of hard to give

up all this control; you become more of a
facilitator, but in the long run, I think I've
learned more about the children through a
cooperative approach.
window to the mind.

It really does become a
I can much more quickly pick

up on how they think, how they learn.
insight to myself.
teaching.

It's a real

Now, it's not any easier

You give up some of the control, but

you're constantly changing things, constantly
monitoring; it has made quite a difference I think
in my teaching style.

I still read all the time,

and I'm constantly taking notes on little cards-you can find them all over our house--and then
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those are built into the curriculum, but as far as
me delivering all that, there just in little bits
and pieces here and there rather than the
traditional 20 or 30 minute lecture on a
particular subject.

Another thing that has

changed, I'm not afraid to give the children say a
test that they take with a partner.

Again,

they're discussing, and I think very valuable
learning is taking place, and again, I can see and
hear what they know and what they don't know.

It

also opens my eyes when I hear the children
discussing these things, I say to myself, "Did I
really say that.''

I go back, and I think a little

bit and realize, "Oh, I haven't made a clarifying
statement."

So, it's an exciting approach, and it

has made a difference in the classroom.
JONITA:

Do you think that because of this style of

teaching or method has changed the attitudes of
children or students?
MARTHA:

I think so.

Our principal says there has been

an impact on the playground.

We still have some

altercations, but you can really see where children
start valuing each other.

When you have a child

who would never speak to another youngster by
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October or November, this youngster is talking to
classmates and really exchanging ideas; I think
that has made a difference.

Children who couldn't

stay on task are now staying on task because
they're a valuable part of the class.
a difference.

It has made

It also gives us a vehicle through

which we can teach some of these social skills
that I sort of alluded to earlier.

We don't make

any assumptions any more that the youngster
understands what is appropriate or inappropriate;
we just pretend we have a blank slate we work from
that we talk about appropriate and inappropriate
responses to people.

It seems like lately, well I

can't just say lately but in the last dozen years
or so, the whole image of the child on TV has been
one of being rather sarcastic, being an individual
who can very quickly put down others.

So, we

usually begin our school year by talking about
people who make you feel good and people who may
say things that are really pretty abusive.

It's

interesting for the children to make these lists.
They have no trouble coming up with the smart
mouths as we call them, but then when they have to
talk about or make a list of young people on TV
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who project a positive image or say good things,
they have to think way back to some of the reruns
they watch, and we really start discovering these
are programs from the 50s and the early 60s-"Leave It To Beaver" and that type of thing.

Once

we build that awareness, they really are quite
conscious about how they're treating one another,
and they all agree it may be fun to sit and listen
to a Bart Simpson, but none of them would like to
live with him.
KATY:

You seemed real ingrained into cooperative
learning.

Do you see that as a passing trend or

something that's going to be with us for awhile?
MARTHA:

I think it's going to be with us for awhile

for a number of reasons.

One, the business

community is saying that the people coming out to
them need these social skills, and to throw in
another statistic, a study was done in the 80s
looking at the people who were fired from their
jobs.

They discovered that 90% of the people who

were fired were not fired because they could not
do the job, t.hat they did not have the skill; they
were fired because they could not get along with
their co-workers or with the people coming in to
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that particular business or industry.

so, very

definitely something needs to be done in the area
of social skills.

Business demands it.

The other

thing, the children, once they have been in a
cooperative learning situation, are so positive
about it, and I'd say 99\ of them will say they
have learned more, it is quicker, they've learned
different ways of looking at a subject, and they
really are most appreciative of being in a
cooperative situation.

Kids like to talk, and

this provides them with an atmosphere where it is
a constructive/instructional situation where
they're actively involved.

Many have said the

school day has gone so quickly; they hadn't even
realized it was time to go home.
JONITA:

So because of cooperative learning, do you

feel this has helped with discipline in the
classroom?
MARTHA:

Yes, I think it really very definitely has.

As I said, we've had children who had difficulty
staying on task being able to go through a whole
assignment because of the cooperative learning
situation.

Children who have some anti-social

tendencies have learned that they can be accepted
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in the group, and working in a small group, it's
much more comfortable.

It's easier for the

children to learn some of the socially-acceptable
behaviors rather than sitting by yourself in a
classroom away from everybody where you're
building more of this isolation so that when a
child does go outside and there's the least
provocation, they're ready to get in there and
fight because they almost feel an antagonism.
think our classrooms are comfortable.

I

When you

come in, there's active learning going on, and you
see smiles; you see heads together rather than
someone staring off into space glassy eyed.

I

think it helps the child who comes to school with
problems because now their attention is focused on
something else, and they really feel that they're
an important part of their small group and that
someone really truly values them.

It's much

easier for me as a teacher to get around to all of
these groups and to talk with each child every
single day than it was when I stood up front of
the classroom and delivered my 20-minute lecture,
had a little guided practice, and then turned them
loose to work independently.
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KATY:

Before you got into cooperative learning, what
were some other methods of disciplines, some
strategies that you used that either worked or
didn't work?

MARTHA:

I don't think I really had too much problem

with discipline.

I think we just kept so busy

that very rarely did we have any down time where
you could get into trouble.

I think having been

in the urban area and working with one particular
teacher, she just had such a good philosophy, and
the children just realized and knew from the first
week that you had a responsibility to yourself and
to your classmates, and you had to assume the
consequences for any transgressions that you were
responsible for.

And I think that's always pretty

much been my philosophy.

Whatever you've done--

if it's great you get a positive reward; if it
isn't so great, we're not going to make any
excuses; you have to bear the burden of
responsibility, and it's your choice.
make that choice for you.

I don't

So, I don't really

think I've had too many problems in that area; I
really haven't changed that much.
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JONITA:

What kind of attitudes do you see in other

teachers as far as dealing with discipline?
MARTHA:

Do you mean like a variety of approaches?

JONITA:

Yes.

MARTHA:

I think most of the people that I come in

daily contact with have excellent discipline
policies and very rarely run into trouble.

Those

who do I think try to find a way of resolving
these problems.

I think they do ask for help from

their peers, or they may talk to the counselor, or
they may talk with the principal and try to
resolve these problems.

I think our student

assistant teams oftentimes serve that purpose if
it ends up being more of a discipline problem
rather than an academic problem.

The

brainstorming that takes place during these
sessions do give that teacher some additional
ideas as far as discipline.

I think maybe those

who have the most problems with discipline aren't
really sure about what they want the children to
do.

I don't know if they sat down and really

talked with them about what's acceptable and what
isn't acceptable or if they changed the rules in
midstream.

You can't do that; you have to be
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consistent, and what goes at the beginning of the
year goes at the middle of the year and at the end
of the year.

What the consequences are for one

child has to be the same consequence for another.
You have to make some pretty firm decisions and
stick with those, and really be open to talking
with the children, too, to see what some of these
problems are.

You can't dictate that this is the

way it's going to be resolved; you have to, I
guess, be looking, listening, and thinking at all
times.

This one was talking, walking, and

whatever.
KATY:

Studies show that within the last ten years one
of the biggest negative aspects of teaching is
dealing with student discipline, and that can
really get a teacher down or put a negative
attitude toward their own teaching career.

What

are some things that a teacher, in your eyes, can
do to kind of help build that back up?
MARTHA:

I think you need to take a look at what the

problem is.

So often, the discipline problem is

the child who's really angry--very, very angry-either with him or herself or with the world.
the teacher, if they're angry with the world,

As
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you're the one that they're going to take it out
on.

I think you have to somehow develop a rapport

with those youngsters so they feel that they can
come and talk with you.

Sometimes you can't solve

the problem all on your own, as I said earlier, a
team approach where you can start talking with
others.

One of the statements that comes across

very clearly, one of the teachers laughingly said
to a child, "That's OK," after he had done
something, "I still love you anyway."

So often, I

think these discipline problems are just a cry for
someone to care, and some of these children have
been reinforced so often for their negative
behaviors that maybe they think that's the only
way they'll ever receive any recognition.

They

don't value themselves, and in part, they're
putting themselves in a position to maybe be
verbally abused by someone.

I think you have to

look beneath the surface of this problem.

I

suppose there are some hard core individuals,
people with serious psychoses, that no matter what
you're going to do won't make an impact, but
hopefully, if we do run into a situation like

32
that, we can get some other professional help on
the scene and start dealing with this.
KATY:

How do you react to negative criticism from the
community about student discipline?

MARTHA:

I think I'm always crushed when teachers are

portrayed as a bad guy or bad gal, that we're not
doing our jobs, that we're not disciplining, that
we're not teaching children what they need to
know, or that we're too hard, that we're expecting
too much, we're asking them to learn too much, or
that our discipline is too strict.

Oftentimes

when that happens, I have to sit down and give
myself a long heart-to-heart about what my
objectives are and what my aims are and if I'm
fair to myself as well as to everybody else.

Once

in awhile, I have been reduced to tears but not
too terribly often.

I have a very supportive

family that have learned over the years to listen
to what I have to say and not be judgmental about
it.

I think teachers need to have an opportunity

to blow off steam, so to speak--go some place and
tell everybody what they think is wrong with the
world and then forget about what they had to say
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for that 10, 15, maybe 30 minute onslaught of
anger.
JONITA:

You talked about the community with discipline

and how they view it, but just how do you think
the community views education as a whole?
MARTHA:

I hate to pin a label on a whole community.

I

think we have a silent majority that supports the
classroom.

I think oftentimes it's that vocal

minority who need an issue, and we're there.

Here

we are public employees, and it's so very easy to
tear people down, especially when you don't walk
in their shoes.

And so often when I see these

letters to the editor or editorials that are so
derogatory and disparaging, you know my first
instinct is to pick up the phone and say, "Come,
come and be in our place for a week, " but then I
think about all the things that we're doing, and I
don't want to turn the reigns over to someone
that's not an expert.

So I figure,

just let them

think what they want to think, and if I can make
inroads with the children in that classroom,
they're the ones that are important.
to ignore the negative criticism.

I just have
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JONITA:

When you are talking to prospective elementary

teachers, what do you tell them--good and bad-about teaching, and should they go into teaching?
MARTHA:

Well, l think it has to be an individual's

decision.

I was asked once what I thought about

this, and I responded I'm not going to go out and
be a pitch person for education because I don't
want to talk someone into something that maybe
deep down they weren't meant for.

As a result, I

wasn't invited to speak to this particular class
which was fine.

I think I'd tell prospective

teachers to examine your motives--why are you
going into the classroom?

If you think it's a

nine-month job, you're in for a rude awakening.
If you think that you only work from 8:00 a.m. to
3:00 p.m., you're in for a rude awakening.

If

you're in for the money, you're in for an even
ruder awakening.

You have to be prepared to give

a lot of your resources, not only your time
resources but your financial resources.

It's just

reached the point that you spend so much of your
own time and your own money in the classroom, and
you don't realize the money issue until it's tax
time.

If I save all the receipts and then when we
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start adding them up, I sort of leave the room as
my husband gets past $500.00, but I think they
should realize that you will spend $500.00 to
$1,000.00 out of your own pocket each year for
incidentals that you need in the classroom that
the general public doesn't even realize that you
do.

There's a time commitment; you're going to be

in the classroom for a long time before and after
school.

You're going to be going to school for

many summers and many semesters in between,
particularly if you want to keep up to date, if
you want to be professional; and if you really
want to know what's going on out there in the
educational hierarchy, you do need to become
educationally literate your whole lifetime.

It's

not something you can do in four years and not
have to pick up on again.

I think there are lots

of rewards when children come back and they say,
"Do you remember me?"

And oh yes, you spent a lot

of time with me didn't you?

Particularly, I

remember last year one youngster came up to me and
he said, "You know, I remember the time you took
me out in the hall, and you talked to me about who
I choose for friends."

He said, "You were right."
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This youngster is a high school student and is
doing very well.

He said, "I chose other friends,

and the ones that I had played with, they're in
all sorts of trouble."

I said, "Yes, I've read

their names in the newspaper."

Or children that

will drop you a note a couple of years later
saying thanks for what you did.

Or even parents

who may have been skeptical who will come back ten
years later saying, "You really did a lot for my
child."

At that time, he may have thought we were

expecting too much.

I was at a bookstore this

summer and saw a young man who just graduated from
high school, and I said, "Why I think I remember
you.

Were you one of mine?"

He said, "Yes.

I wasn't very well behaved, was I?"
"You had your moments."

And

And I said,

But he said some very

complimentary things, and so I may not take home a
big paycheck, but those compliments really make
you feel good.
KATY:

In visiting with students who are trying to
become teachers, what do you think we could do as
far as a profession to encourage top-rate people
to get into this profession and then keep them
here once they're here?
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MARTHA:

Just a couple of years ago, a young lady from

Princeton for her senior thesis wrote up a
proposal to take the best and the brightest across
America and train them to become teachers.

They

spent eight weeks, I believe, at UCLA or USC and
had them go out and have a commitment of two years
out in the teaching profession.

I think that's a

step, but I think society has to realize that you
do get what you pay for.

You hate to sound so

materialistic, but I think in a number of European
communities, if you take a look, the teachers are
held in really high esteem; these are valued
professions, and they are paid accordingly.
think that would help.

I

For awhile, maybe it still

exists, the philosophy was if you can't then you
teach, and that's so very, very wrong because the
best people in mathematics need to be those people
in the high schools teaching mathematics.

The

best in English need to be out there teaching
English.

It just has to be pushed by society.

I

think maybe we almost need a teacher core that you
have to give ten years of your life to a
classroom--ten quality years.

Maybe some of the

people who want early retirement from some of the
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major corporations could think in terms of having
a commitment between this corporation and school
district.

OK, there early retirement is that then

they come out and they teach these classes, but I
think they need some training.

I don't think just

saying OK, you've been an engineer for 25 years
and you've discovered all these things you're
ready to go into the classroom because you may be
a great researcher, but you've got to learn how to
present the material so it's understandable.

Also,

maybe we have to take a little look at their social
skills, too, and see if they can communicate.
JONITA:

We talked about this, and I probably should

have asked this a little bit earlier about
students and their rewards.

Do we reward them too

much, enough, not enough?
MARTHA:

I think there have been a lot of articles

written in the last few years, and again it's a
pendulum, and I've been on that.

Remembering my

years in the primary grades, it was constant.

At

the end of the week, there was a reward--a
tangible reward.

It wasn't just a praise or a

little certificate you could take home; it was
something that you could eat or something that you
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really had your hands on.

Even during the past

few years, I find myself still buying a lot of the
smelly stickers and purchasing a lot of these
reward items.

But in the last year or two, I've

moved in the other direction, and I'm trying to
teach the children that self satisfaction is the
greatest reward you can have, or a word of praise
from your neighbor, not necessarily your teacher
but from your neighbor, is very valuable.

I want

them to have a intrinsic motivation rather than
that extrinsic where what am I going to get if I
do this.

I want them to feel satisfied and that,

"Hey, I can do something I didn't think I could
do, and it's all because of the effort I've put
in."

So if you come into my room, you'll probably

see fewer stickers; I still have pencils I like to
give out and erasers periodically.

I know myself,

if I can get a little sample of perfume once in
awhile from a store that's sort of enjoyable.

But

I have really moved back from, as I said, the
tangible reward.

I want them to feel good about

just having accomplished the task, and the task
doesn't always have to be 100%, but if it is
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improved from the last time, that's what's
important.
JONITA:

Now, going on the line of rewards and

everything, you're probably going to have these
students that come in that don't want to be there
or don't care and don't have the support from
their parents.

How do you deal with them or react

to them?
MARTHA:

You take small steps at a time and just

rejoice each time you've made a movement forward,
and it does happen.

You just keep at it; you

persist longer than the students resist.

I think

if the classroom's exciting and there's active
learning going on and these youngsters are looking
around and they're seeing the smiles on their
neighbors faces and people talking to one another,
they don't want to be left out.

Even the most

sullen and the most surly want to be part of what
is going on.

They don't want to miss the action,

and I think we've been successful with that.
We've noticed that the absentee rate isn't quite
as great, and even the youngster who was
chronically late pointed out to us, "You know I
hate getting up in the morning, but once I get
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here, I don't want to go home."

I don't attribute

that to the teacher; I think it has to do with the
relationship that's been established among the
children and what they're actively involved in.
If they really like coming, I think you do see a
change in attitude, and they start valuing each
other.

You don't have to be the brightest kid in

the class for everyone to want you to be there.
You have something positive to offer, and we like
having you, and that's what we'd like everyone to
be thinking.

A cooperative world is a WE place,

not a ME place.
KATY:

If I were to walk into your classroom and choose
any of the students to describe you, what would
they tell me?

MARTHA:

Well, it depends if we'd been out in the hall

together that morning.
funny.

Probably, they'd say

Some have said interesting, knows a lot,

has traveled, and likes Tom Selleck.

I think

teachers should have their own form of therapy.
do in my closet, so if you ever have problems, do
stop by.

It's even defused mothers who are

actively angry at their children.

At the end of

the day, I just open the closet door, and we look

I
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at the pictures together and then they're
relieved.

For those who don't know, there are

quite a few interesting photographs of my favorite
video star, Tom Selleck.

I use to tell the

children not to call on Wednesday nights because
that was my religious experience, but now "Magnum"
is no longer on at eight o'clock.
JONITA:

How do you perceive your administrator in your

building and what should they be doing for the
teachers and staff?
MARTHA:

I think he's very supportive.

I don't

remember a time where I've gone in with an idea,
and he's said no.

I may have some questions about

what I'm going to do; I may not be sure about it,
but he's always been very supportive.

I think his

philosophy is you don't know if it's going to work
unless you try it or not.
fine; do something else.
world.

If it doesn't work,
It's not the end of the

I think we have a good relationship.

I

can pretty much speak my mind, and he actively
listens or I think he's listening.

He's never

really said I don't want to hear, but I pretty
much have been able to do what I want with a lot
of active support.

Sometimes, I start what I'm
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aiming for with a joke; you do have to relax them.
Maybe you have to have a way of dealing with
administrators, but on a building level, I think
we've had a lot of positive support.
JON!TA:

Do you feel the same with the other teachers?

MARTHA:

Yes.

I think of all the places I've worked,

this has been the most supportive.

I've taught in

Michigan, Idaho, and here in Hays, and I think, as
a whole, the staff works very, very well together.
There's a lot of laughter, and I know I can say
something totally irreverent and everyone will
laugh and just take it for that 30 seconds and not
take it to heart or worry about what my ulterior
motive or meaning may have been behind that.

I

think we have a secure staff, and when you work
with secure people, you really have a successful
staff.

I think if your in a building where

there's a lot of insecurity you'll see very, very
poor staff relations.

And you have to have a

secure administrator to project that image.
KATY:

You're a very experienced teacher with a lot of
years behind you.

MARTHA:

What is it--13?

Seventeen or eighteen.
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KATY:

Goodness, that's more than I thought.

What are

some things that an experienced teacher can do to
help kind of lead the way for new teachers in the
building, people that have taught say five years
or less?
MARTHA:

OK.

listener.

I think you have to be an active
Don't be a mother-in-law at all where

you go in and you start telling people how it
should be done because, as I said, you don't know
unless you've tried it.

If they're doing

something that I've not done, fine.
expert; I'm not.

They're the

But if they need help in an area

that I feel pretty confident in, I want them to
know they can come and ask me.

If they don't ask

me, I'm not going to offer any opinions.

I'll

just do my own thing and be myself, but if they
want help, fine; I'm more than willing to listen.
I like it to be a two-way road; I'd like them to
see me teach.

If they want me to go in to see

them, great, but I want them to come in and see
what I do and to feel free to offer any
suggestions.

I teasingly tell the kids that I

have eyes in the back of my head, but I really
can't see all that's going on.

So often, I'm so
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involved in what the task may be, I may have
forgotten something important, and it's fine;

I

don't feel threatened if somebody comes in and
says, "Have you thought of doing this; it might be
a little easier.''
JONITA:

With there being such an emphasis from society

toward accountability, how should we police our
profession?
MARTHA:

Do you mean as a whole or individual groups?

JONITA:

I think as a whole.

MARTHA:

I think all of us need to really start

What do we need to do?

thinking of ourselves as professionals and be very
professional about who we are and what we do.

I

think we should all be part of a professional
organization, and I think we should really have a
whole set of standards that as a group we have
decided upon and actively update and upgrade those
standards.

I really think that once we have

something like that established that building by
building we should actively be looking at how well
we're teaching and constantly trying to promote
positive teaching and really pat ourselves on the
back a bit more.

If a teacher is at risk, I think

we need to provide more support.

True, that's
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supposedly an administrative policy, but somehow,
if we could establish a network or a framework to
work with people who are having problems in a
nonthreatening situation, I think we could really
enhance what's going on in the classrooms.

I

don't know how this is going to happen; maybe
again, it'll be grassroots where building by
building we can establish these things, and as new
people come into the building and into the
profession, we actively are involved in helping
that person maximize what they are doing.
JONITA:

You mentioned a little bit about teachers that

might be at risk.

Do you feel that evaluation

systems are appropriate for those teachers?
MARTHA:

If it is carried out in the manner in which

it's supposed to be, if it is truly done by the
effective schools model where you do have the
formative conferences and chances to improve with
specifics given, not just as a classroom teacher
being told that you're not doing a good job
teaching reading.

OK.

should this be changed?

What should be done?

How

And then that teacher

should be allowed to work with others and maybe
even be allowed to pick who they choose to work
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with.

We don't know who threatens people.

I may

be very threatening to one person and not to
another.

And really be sincere about wanting to

improve.

I don't think we should put a person in

a position where they say, "You don't do a good
job disciplining.

Shape up.

Well, that does nothing.

Shape them up."

What is a good job?

do you want this to be approached?

How

Let's try this

together; that's the type of attitude that we
need.

I don't think we should cover up for poor

teaching.

I don't think we should go out either

and say this person is really lousy, so let's get
rid of them.

Let's go through and see how we can

help a person, and if they truly are in the wrong
profession, then they should get out--as a lawyer
should, as a doctor should.
KATY:

Do you think that some of that screening should
be done through the teacher preparation classes at
the college?

MARTHA:

Yes.

Very definitely.

I think I resent most

as a classroom teacher when I take a junior block
student who's questionable.

The university

questions whether this person will work or not,
and I almost feel it becomes my responsibility to
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either shape them up or ship them out, and they've
already been in school two and a half years.

At

that point, I feel my major responsibility is
toward the children in my classroom, and they have
to come first.

I feel so inundated many times; I

just don't have time to say shape up to a young
adult who should already have their head in the
game so to speak, and so I do get resentful about
that.

Maybe they do need a more rigorous class

for them to have to go through before they can
come out into the classroom, and then on their
own, these people may realize that they should
look for another area.
JONITA:

More on a local level again.

What do you feel

like the local boards need to do to improve the
education system for students and teachers?
MARTHA:

I think maybe a little bit of a positive PR

approach would really help.

So often I think the

teachers feel that they really are not valued at
the central office, that they're just the minions
out in the field who don't know very much; they
better not question anything that's going on.

I

think there should be a lot more shared decision
making, and that would very definitely enhance the
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teachers' self image.

1 think as teachers we can

help ourselves by doing a little bit more PR.

1

know we're dead tired at the end of the day, but
maybe if we make a commitment that once a semester
we do invite other people from the community, not
just the parents that come to our building but
other people to come and actively see what we're
doing.

Maybe they could even come during the work

day, if there becomes a partnership between
business and schools; this would help.

I think if

you really feel you have a positive working
relationship, a lot of huge problems that you
think never could be solved really could be solved
by working together, but it's easy to gripe if
you're not there.

I think people just need to

walk in someone else's shoes for awhile so you
better understand what's happening in the
classroom or what's happening out in a business
situation.

I think we'll have to be much more

open with one another.

I understand the governor

has a task force meeting in Topeka this week with
39 people--teachers, legislators, and people from
the business community--and they're to plan an
agenda for what will be going on in Kansas schools
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to really make us ready for the next century.

I

think that's an excellent approach, and we need
much more of that community input.

I think just

respect as professionals that we do know a lot of
these things, but we do need help to get them
accomplished.
JONITA:

There really is a trend towards partnership

and I think it's for the good.
KATY:

If you could choose the one most positive aspect
of teaching, what would you choose?

MARTHA:

Probably the children and the success each one

has.

You can't measure the success by comparing

what one child has done with what another child
has done but each individual child.

And it's sort

of fun to look back in a yearbook over the years
that you remember something about every one of
those youngsters.

So, I think it's just an

intrinsic reward of knowing that maybe it's only
been one small step but you contributed to that,
or it's been a giant leap and you've really seen
them grow academically, socially, and emotionally.
That's the biggest reward.
KATY:

Same question, but on a bigger scale.

Looking

at it globally through a state perspective, what
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do you think is the most positive thing going on
in Kansas right now?

MARTHA:

I think active interest in making Kansas

schools the best possible schools.

I think a lot

of people need to understand that we really have a
lot of good things going.

When I get children

from other states who are so far behind, people
don't realize how much we have going here in Hays,
America.

But I think looking toward constant

improvement, active improvement is extremely
positive.
KATY:

Kansas does do a wonderful job in acknowledging
teachers with exceptional teaching ability.

MARTHA:
KATY:

Yes, they sure do.
What are some of the things that you see, not

just people giving those awards, but people in
administrative positions looking for in teachers
with these abilities.

MARTHA:

That's a difficult question because I don't

know what they're really looking for.

I don't

think I've ever asked myself what it might be.
Like I said earlier, I don't like making
comparisons among the children; I don't like_
making comparisons among adults.

So, I guess it's
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sort of a blank slate in my mind as to what they
are really looking for.

I'm up for evaluation

this year, maybe I'll put my principal on the spot
and ask him, "Exactly what are you looking for?''
Let's turn that question then just toward you,

KATY:

what do you look for in yourself?

What are the

qualities in yourself you look for?
MARTHA:

I think evaluation--self-evaluation.

Each day

when we're done with the lesson, I look at the
plans--did I do what I wanted to do?
did, how effective was it?
better?

Ok, if I

Could it have been

If it was good, what made it good?

I

think it's just an on-going self-evaluation that I
had built in all along, and if it wasn't good then
we change it; we can't worry about it.
not going to leave it there.

But we're

If something totally

bombs, we're not going to say, "Well let's forget
about learning that skill."

We're going to pick

it up and do it a different way.

If you look at

my lesson plan book, you'll see lots of arrows and
things that are changed around.
constant self-evaluation.

I think it's just
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JONITA:

Martha, tell us about your award, the Kansas

Master Teacher Award.

What impact did this have

on your teaching or your life?
MARTHA:

Well, it was quite a surprise.

The biggest

reward was going to Emporia for that day, and it
was really very, very nice.

We were wined and

dined and celebrated as a professional, and then
that fall I was invited back for a week on campus,
and I believe I worked with 16 different
classes--talking with the students and talking
with the faculty.

It was just really an

enlightening experience.

But I think the biggest

thing that I remembered about the award were the
letters that came in from students and from the
parents, and that was just really sort of a
surprise and very, very touching.

I think every

teacher sometime in their lifetime should make a
teacher scrapbook on themselves.

It's a lot of

work, but it makes you, number one, think about
what you've been doing.

And you just sort of have

a nice thing to pass on to the son-in-law someday.
JONITA:

OK.

Moving into the future a bit.

you see for the future in education?

What do
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MARTHA:

I think it's going to be on-going change.

I

don't think schools are going to live in an
isolated climate.

I think society is going to

really actively be involved in school and in the
child and what's happening.

I think it's going to

be much more global image rather than a local.

We

have to prepare our children to live in a totally
different life than we're familiar with.

The

youngsters you're getting in kindergarten today
will be doing jobs in 18 years that we don't even
know about.

So, we're going to have to teach

people how to learn, how to find information, how
to organize and distribute information.

We'll be

getting away from a lot of recall of fact; I think
we're getting away from that.

But you also have

to remember the quote, "Those who don't study
history are doomed to repeat it."

So, we're going

to have to find that spot where were meeting all
the needs, that we don't shift so far over in one
area that we've developed a pit in another.

So,

it's going to be I think an upcoming century of
challenges.

I think the biggest challenge will be

in the classroom.
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JONITA:

Do you think we're headed in the right

direction?
MARTHA:

We are.

Yes, I think you and I realize that

working with mathematics; it's going to be totally
different.

Looking at the math book that we'll

have this year, the first month of fifth grade
we'll be talking about variables.

We'll be into

some of these abstractions and getting them ready
for algebra, very little review of adding and
subtracting but lots of problem solving and not
just here's a formula.

These will be process

problems that maybe you'll only see one or two in
your lifetime, but you better be able to solve
them.

So, it's going to be a unique experience

for the teachers.

Even more unique for the

parents because it will be something that they
will never have experienced before.

And for the

children, they won't know any different because
they will be the pioneers.
JONITA:

Do you see that as being somewhat of a problem

with the new ways for the children and if parents
are not familiar with those?
MARTHA:

Well, it may be the way to open the door to

get parents more actively involved.

When the
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child comes home and is talking about some of
these things, I think parents will realize that
they need to be educated as to what's happening,
and may more readily be available to come in the
evenings and go through some of these wonderful
ideas and methods of teaching some new concepts.
KATY:

Well, before we close today, is there anything
that you'd like to add to what you'd said.

MARTHA:

No, I don't think so.

I'm pretty much talked

out.
KATY:

You've given us some real insights into your
style of teaching and your background, and
hopefully you've enlightened us a little bit.
We've taught with you for a long time, and I've
learned things and heard things today that haven't
come out in casual conversation, so hopefully it
will enlighten others too.

MARTHA:

Well, I'll make sure before our first in-

service I'll have a new joke to tell.

This year

I'll stand up and tell it; we won't give it to
Marla.
KATY:

Thank you very much for your time.

